RIVERHEAD PARISH COUNCIL
December Minutes 2020

	Minutes of the meeting of the Riverhead Parish Council held remotely at 19.30 hours on Monday, 21st December 2020.

	1. PRESENT:
Mrs Collins (Chairman), Mr Himsworth (Vice Chairman), Mrs Kennett (Vice Chairman), Mr Colnet, Mrs Stewart, Mrs Hooper and Mr Smith
Also present: Mrs Penollar (Clerk) and 2 Riverhead residents
Apologies for absence: Cllr Bayley, SDC

	2. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:
None

	3. MINUTES:
The minutes of the meeting held on Monday, 16th November had previously been circulated and were approved and signed. 

	4. Reports from District/County Councillors

	5. MATTERS FOR REPORT
a. Action points outstanding since previous meeting
· Fountain refurbishment
· Parkland bird boxes
· Testing accessibility for new website due now
· Discussion with Tesco re barrier baskets on Aisher Way once new tiers look their best
b. Highways
Street lights
· One of the new LED drivers had to be replaced in a Marlborough Crescent streetlight.
· Following a quote from Streetlights to repaint peeling lamp posts, it was agreed that Cllr Stewart and the Clerk will arrange for the street lighting contract to go out to competitive tender.
Footpaths and pavements
· The Clerk continues to encourage residents to report issues on pavements to Kent Highways themselves.
· Kent Highways have confirmed that the damaged railings designed to protect pavement users outside the Longhouse will be replaced using KCC funds and it is hoped this work will take place in May 2021.
Street furniture
· The bus shelter roof on Amherst Hill has been re-felted, the broken pier at Alison’s Garden fixed and the planter outside the Longhouse replaced. It was agreed that the Clerk should settle the invoice promptly.
· Cllr Colnet will assess the state the dog bin on Hamlin Road to see if it can be used to replace the damaged one at Lakeside Place. A dog bin is no longer needed on Hamlin Road as dog waste is no longer separated from general waste and there is a general waste bin situated at the same location. 
· Cllr Hooper will use social media to request residents stop leaving food at The Heights for the rough sleeper that is no longer there. Cllrs Colnet and Kennett offered to bag up the belongings that have been left and it will be stored at the Village Hall for a month in case someone claims it.
Traffic and local parking
· Miller & Carter has confirmed 10 free parking spaces to local businesses again. Cllr Stewart will arrange the ballot to allocate the spaces.
· There will be a temporary road closure on Chipstead Lane, Riverhead on 26th January 2021 and residents directly affected should be informed by the Kent Streetworks team. The Clerk will email the schools in the new year.
· Cllr Kennett will attend a meeting with Nick Chard and Riverhead Infants and Amherst Schools to try to resolve the parking issues on Worships Hill in January.
· Cllr Stewart will seek guidance on whether Speedwatch can operate in tier 4 during the pandemic.
· Cllr Stewart reported that residents may be able to resolve issues on Chipstead Lane directly with Cllr Chard and Kent Highways, without assistance from the Parish Council. Councillors were reminded that the main reason that the proposal to reverse the flow of traffic was not progressed was due to issues raised by Chipstead Lane residents in the formal survey rather than other residents.
Local business and services
· Cllr Kennett was thanked for organising the Christmas window display and asked to thank Mrs Mercer for judging it at a social distance.
· The Revd Andy Finn will become Team Vicar, with special responsibility for St Mary the Virgin, Riverhead with Dunton Green working on a full-time basis from January.
· A new PCSO Hannah Rainbow has been allocated to Riverhead and will team up with PCSO Sue Harwood, who is very experienced and been working in Riverhead for the last couple of years.
c. Village Hall
· The following weekly and monthly checks were carried out:
· Hall emergency lighting 
· The warning beeper on the fire alarm system was tested and found to sound.
· The alarm in the disabled toilet was functioning.
· First aid box was checked.
· The fire exit is clear.
· The defibrillator battery was “OK” and heated box is in working order.
· A visual inspection of all fire extinguishers has also been carried out this month.
· Cllrs Colnet and Hooper were thanked for putting up the Christmas tree and decorating it. Cllr Hooper submitted a photograph for the virtual Christmas Tree festival organised by St Mary’s Church.
· Cllrs Colnet and Cllr Kennett will see if the damaged wooden planter in the middle lawn can be removed and the shrub replanted.
· Cllr Stewart was thanked for taking down all the World War posters.
· Another electric radiator has been at the cost of £340.00+VAT.
· The Village Hall sub-committee authorised a Christmas thank you to Caretaker.
d. Parkland
· Cllr Himsworth has found some extra work for a Mr Cochrane, a local volunteer, in the Parkland and it was clarified that the Parish Council will not be asking him to do any voluntary work on the pavements due to safety issues.
· It was agreed that Cllr Collins should use the Chairman’s allowance to give Mr Cochrane a Christmas thank you gift for all the voluntary work he does throughout the year in Riverhead which benefits all the residents. 
· Cllr Himsworth has also given out the KALC Community Award certificate to Mr Smith and a history book to Mr Ward as a thank you for all their work in the Parkland.
· Cllr Himsworth reported that there were 6 volunteers at last week’s working party and wood chip was spread out over the muddy paths. Cllr Collins will investigate if volunteer work outside can continue whilst Riverhead is in Tier 4 during the pandemic.
· Cllr Himsworth will continue to follow up Mr Olhson about the outstanding work.
· Cllr Smith reported that the Christmas Quest trail for the 12 Days of Christmas has started successfully.
· Cllr Stewart will contact the local sign writer to get a quote for a Parkland sign for the entrance besides the Infants school.
· Mr Tilbury, an experienced tree surgeon, has recently renewed professional insurance that permits him to give the Parish Council advice again and he carried out a detailed survey which was distributed last week and identified £940 tree surgery needed within 3 months. Cllr Himsworth reported that Mr Tilbury’s previous surveys have been more reliable than those carried out in the last few years by tree surgeons who do not know the Parkland so well. It was agreed that a second survey would not be obtained, given it may include a cost. Mr Tilbury has not charged the Parish Council for the advice given in the tree survey. 
· Cllr Kennett reported poor parking to SDC at the entrance to the Parkland as it and 3 St Mary’s Drive residents’ driveways were blocked all day.
e. Allotments & Open Spaces
· Allotment rents continue to arrive slowly, but all plots remain let and there is a growing waiting list.
· Cllr Collins is still trying to pin the tree surgeons down for a date to carry out work identified on the allotment sites. If this is not forthcoming, an alternative tree surgeon will be instructed.
· Cllr Hooper has sent the revised lease for the Scout site to the local scout group and is waiting for their comments. It is expected DMB Law will take over the negotiations once it goes to the Scout lawyers at the Scout HQ which signs the document. Cllr Hooper will prepare a summary of the major changes for Councillors to review along with the lease. As this is a long lease, potentially for 50 years, it will be a notified item for public review and full Council to decide.
f. Communications
· No breaches in GDPR were reported.
· Cllr Hooper confirmed that the number of followers has increased on social media including other groups rather than just individuals. The Christmas window display posting was very popular.

	6. MATTERS TO BE CONSIDERED BY THE COUNCIL
a. Notified item: Motion to amend the Parish Clerk’s job description with an associated change in salary award level to Spinal Column Point (SCP) 29 which will then move up annually each SCP within ‘Local Council profile 2 above substantive’ score subject to performance. Clerks contract section 6.2 
· In addition to new job description for the Parish Clerk distributed by email last week, Cllr Collins confirmed she discussed the job description in detail with the Vice Chairmen and the Village Hall sub-committee as it is these Councillors that are most involved in the work to be added to the job description. Last year, consideration was given to taking on another part time employee and rejected and the scope of Clerk’s responsibilities were properly addressed in this review. Cllr Himsworth confirmed that the Clerk has taken on more responsibility than her predecessor, especially in respect of the Finance role. Cllr Kennett reported that the Clerk had naturally taken on more responsibility as past Councillors had left. Cllr Collins confirmed that she had used a tool produced by the Society of Local Council Clerks to assess which SCP level of pay should be allocated to the new job description.
· There were no further questions on the new job description distributed last week or queries as to how the Finance Committee reached the recommendation to pay SCP 29. The impact of the change in the hourly rate on the budget was reported.
· It was discussed and agreed that the new job description should be implemented immediately, which will result in some back pay for December. 
It was moved to amend the Parish Clerk’s job description with an associated change in salary award level to Spinal Column Point (SCP) 29 which will then move up annually each SCP within ‘Local Council profile 2 above substantive’ score subject to performance with immediate effect.
b. Notified item: Motion to spend £12,577.37 Community Infrastructure Levy using money received under payment B of £5,947.10 and under payment A of £6,630.27 to contribute to the following qualifying infrastructure projects:
i.) £4,688.75 towards the Kent Highways project to replace existing safety railings at The Square.
ii.)  £6,352.56 to install a new stretch of safety railings between The Square and Chipstead Lane. 
iii.) £1,536.06 towards the cost of installation of solar panels on Riverhead Village Hall. Community Infrastructure Levy Regulations 2010 s59
· Councillors confirmed that they had reviewed the papers distributed last week showing the actual location of the proposed new railings and the railings that are to be replaced. This has been a long-time campaign by Cllr Stewart to get the bollards replaced. The bollards are less visible to those parking outside Oakwood Beauty and often knocked over. Kent Highways initially replaced them with mismatching bollards and have now given up replacing all but two bollards. With all the new development in Riverhead and neighbouring parishes, parking pressures have increased in Riverhead and resulted in parking charges being introduced in Miller & Carter. Without bollards in place, residents and visitors started using the pavement to park on as well as delivery vehicles. CIL receipts can be therefore used to fund these safety railings. Whilst Kent Highways have approved the site for the new railings, it will not fund the cost of them because there has not yet been a history of injury to anyone. Damage to property, which has happened is not taken into consideration in the Kent Highways assessment for allocating funds.
· The existing safety railings along The Square have been assessed by a Kent Highways engineer and after black smith visits. Kent Highways decided that total replacement is more cost efficient and will fund the replacement of these with regular steel railings because of the busy A25 at the cost of £10,080.84. The Parish Council requested a more traditional style and was told that it would have to contribute the extra cost. Kent Highways found the Harrington style last month and now wish to progress as soon as possible having provided a quote last Monday.
· It was noted that if the Parish Council decide not to contribute, then there will be no new railings round to Chipstead Lane, but the other railings will still be replaced using regular steel railings. 
· SDC has confirmed by email that CIL receipts can be used to fund these railings.
· Kent Highways has answered questions raised by Cllr Stewart last week and confirmed it will endeavour to repair the pavement with matching materials in the various parts. It will also invite the Council to the initial site meeting where the Kent Highways Engineer meets with the contractors.
· It was agreed that it was preferable to pay for the traditional railings in the Conservation Area, rather than save the CIL money and just have standard railings. It was agreed to have the new railings installed at the same time rather than deferring them. 
· SDC has also confirmed that solar panels are counted as improvement to Highways infrastructure and CIL receipts can be used. There were no further questions about progressing the solar panel project, subject to receiving planning permission using grant funds of £3,000 and CIL receipts of £1,536.06.
· Cllr Himsworth and the Clerk have reviewed the standard Trust agreement that is signed on accepting the grant and confirmed they are aware of the obligations for the next 5 years.
It was moved to spend £12,577.37 Community Infrastructure Levy receipts using money received under payment B of £5,947.10 and under payment A of £6,630.27 to contribute to the following qualifying infrastructure projects:
i.) £4,688.75 towards the Kent Highways project to replace existing safety railings at The Square.
ii.) £6,352.56 to extend 20m of new safety railings from The Square to Chipstead Lane. 
iii.) £1,536.06, subject to planning permission being granted, towards the cost of installation of solar panels on Riverhead Village Hall.
c. It was moved to appoint First4Solar to install solar panels on Riverhead Village Hall at the cost of £4,536.05+VAT subject to planning permission being granted. 
d. It was moved to appoint Mr A Tilbury to carry out essential tree surgery in Riverhead Parkland at the cost of £940.00.

	7. FINANCE
a. Review and approve invoices for payment
· The list of payments to be approved totals £7,593.35 and bills already settled have a date besides them. Two suppliers have been paid more than £500, R Callow Electrical Ltd in 2 separate bills totalling £870.00 for putting up the Christmas lights and replacing the radiator. £2,984.44 was paid to Locum Locks for the repair work and upgraded emergency exit bars after the break in at the Village Hall. The insurance claim has already been received. HMRC will not need to be included as a Supplier paid over £500 per quarter, because PAYE and Clerks NI are part of the Clerk’s salary. Payments were approved by a show of hands.
b. Draft budget 2021/22
· The Finance Committee meeting minutes were previously distributed by email
· The updated draft budget summary was sent out with the agenda and it was noted that £9,000 of new projects is included. This results in an estimated deficit of nearly £66,000 that will considerably exceed the precept of £54,275 recommended by the Finance Committee.
· The Finance Committee are recommending that the charge to a Band D taxpayer in Riverhead will be charged £43.53 up by 85p from last year.
· Three options were discussed for consideration during the next month before the budget is approved at the January meeting. Firstly, the Council decides not to carry out any new projects in 2021/22 or secondly it decides to use reserves that are currently estimated at about £85,000 to fund these projects. The third option is to increase the Council tax charge by more than the 2% recommended by the Finance Committee.
· The Council has been notified that it will not need to carry out a referendum if it chooses to increase the tax charge by more than 2% next year. Holding a referendum would have been costly.
· The Finance Committee and the Responsible Financial Officer believe this deficit is created by a large reduction in income due to the pandemic. A pandemic is the sort of unexpected event that justifies the reasons for keeping reserves and therefore reserves should be used. If the pandemic ends, then hall usage and income is expected to return to normal and the reserves can be re-built in the future.
· The Clerk was asked to calculate the precept if there was no increase to taxpayers this year. It was agreed that the detailed budget should be distributed with the use of reserves to fund one off projects. All Councillors were reminded to review this detailed budget and ask the Clerk any questions or concerns during the month.
c. Matters to report
· Income received totals £1156.00 and is mainly hall income from the Pre-school.

	8. PLANNING COMMITTEE REPORT
· A resident is disputing the decision taken by SDC to grant planning permission for new gates at Amherst Cottage.
· The Planning Committee were disappointed that planning permission for the pay and display machine, camera posts and signage in the Miller & Carter carpark were all granted retrospectively as this will encourage retrospective applications in the future.
· Planning applications reviewed in the month were:
20/03267/HOUSE - 4 The Close, TN13 2HE
20/03374/FUL - Land East Of 19 Scotts Way, TN13 2DG
20/03397/HOUSE - 16 Scotts Way, TN13 2DG
20/02339/ADV - Miller and Carter Steakhouse Amherst Hill, TN13 2EN
20/02338/FUL - Miller and Carter Steakhouse Amherst Hill, TN13 2EN
20/03503/HOUSE – Ragstones St Marys Drive, TN13 2AR
· Planning permission was granted for Amherst Cottage, Amherst Hill, 15 St Mary’s Drive, 175 Marlborough Crescent, Miller & Carter 
· Planning permission was refused for a semi-detached new build at 112A Chipstead Lane.
· Tree work in the conservation area is being carried out at The Vicarage, Glebefield and Crofton, Montreal Road.

	9. CORRESPONDENCE
· During the pandemic, non-essential correspondence continues to be distributed by email as and when it arrives. Given the increase in general correspondence, the Clerk will only forward the weekly newsletters from KALC or NALC when they are relevant to a committee or sub-committee member and Cllrs Collins and Stewart who will review them.
· A proposed Charter drafted by KALC Sevenoaks between Sevenoaks District Council and its town and parish councils has been reviewed by Cllr Collins and the Clerk and comments will be fed back.
· The KALC Community award scheme for 2021 has opened with a deadline for selection in February 2021. It was agreed to use social media again to see if residents will nominate someone or a group with the increase in volunteering that has gone on during the pandemic. 

	10. CLERK’S OFFICE
· Mr Freedman has decided not to join the Council. SDC have confirmed that because he did not sign the Declaration of Acceptance and it is within 2 months of his appointment that a notice of vacancy is not issued. All Councillors were reminded of the need to co-opt to fill the two vacant positions. Cllr Collins will contact the resident interested in joining the Council in the New Year.
· Care for our Community will continue whilst Kent is in tiers 3 or 4 and a further responsibility has been added to help local food banks distribute food parcels to recipients who are required to self-isolate. So far there have been no new requests in Riverhead.
· Cllr Kennett offered to review the updated proforma Code of Conduct in comparison to the Parish Council’s code of conduct.
· It was agreed that the office will be closed until 4th January whilst the Clerk is on holiday.
· Cllr Smith will attend a Dynamic Councillor – training for new Councillors in January.



The meeting closed at 20.46 pm
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